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“Chinatown Beat” - by Henry Chang, a local Chinatown “boy”.
"Chinatown Beat" is being published by Soho Press, available on pre-order through www.Amazon.com.
 

This well researched fictional story has lots of juice, written in noire genre, replete with la femme Chinoise, mystery/deception and intrigue, a Chinese cop detective who returns home, murder, Chinatown gangstas, and numerous local references and Chinatown lore.  There are names, places, foods, and slang words/idioms in Chinatown Beat that anyone even remotely familiar to Chinatown can relate to.  For those who aren't familiar, here's an enjoyable way to get edified.

 

It would be great to show support to this home grown Chinatown author by pre-ordering this unique book from Amazon.com.   “Chinatown Beat's” release/shipping date is early fall 2006.
===============================

Asian-American Organ Donor Crisis – NY Daily News - http://www.nydailynews.com
The 30 people at the Flushing Health Center in Queens listened raptly as Chaoying Stowe and Shang Lew asked for their guts. Yes, really - although Stowe, transplant financial specialist in the renal transplant program at Montefiore Medical Center in the Bronx, and Lew, a physician's assistant in the renal transplant program at the same hospital, were far more circumspect. 

The two came to Flushing to speak to Chinese-Americans and Chinese immigrants about organ donations. The numbers of people of Chinese ancestry on organ waiting lists continue to grow in this country as diseases such as hypertension become more pronounced. 

Stowe and Lew are volunteers in the program Improving Organ Donations in the Chinese Community in New York City, a drive mounted by Montefiore, the New York Organ Donor Network, the Charles B. Wang Community Health Center and Mount Sinai Medical School. The program is funded by the federal Health Resources and Services Administration, a division of the U.S. Health and Human Services administration. 

It is a necessary, if not desperate effort. 

According to statistics furnished by Kathy Ng, community relations specialist with the New York Organ Donor's Network, in 2005: 

· 5,142 of the 92,413 people on the national organ transplant list were Asian. 

· 1,138 of the 28,112 people who received organ transplants last year were Asian - of all ethnicities. 

· Only 153 of the 7,593 people who donated organs after their death that year were Asian. 

Chaoying, 47, and Lew, 56, may seem an unlikely pair to champion organ donations. But, through various experiences working in the kidney transplant department at Montefiore, they were uniquely suited for the job.  Stowe has been wrestling with the finances of kidney transplants since she assumed that post four years ago. A native of Suzhov, China, Stowe created and was chief executive officer of a 250-person tourism promotion firm, and taught economics in the local university there before immigrating here 15 years ago. 

When it comes to organ donation, "People want to know how much it will cost," she said. "In China, no one had insurance. When you needed something done, you went to the hospital. Here, you have so many insurance plans to understand. They're difficult even for Americans to understand. 

"I help people understand how they can afford to have a transplant if they need one." 

Money isn't the only barrier. In Chinese society, the male's position as unchallenged head of the household and clan can sometimes mean that family members won't ask him to donate organs, even when they are compatible. There are even some religious constraints. 

"Some Chinese people believe that Buddhism requires that your body be whole after death, so they can't donate an organ because it will be missing," Stowe said. "We remind them that Buddhism also talks about the joy of doing something for someone else without thought of reward." 

Born in China, Lew's family moved to New York when he was 4 years old. He's been with Montefiore for more than 15 years, always in the renal transplant department. He was quick to volunteer when the Organ Donor Network needed volunteers for the project.

"I help by driving her there and getting her coffee," Lew said with a laugh.  Lew also is well-versed in Montefiore's treatment regimen, and relates that to potential donors. For example, the hospital stays in touch with organ donors and recipients before and after transplants, giving them numbers where someone can be reached 24 hours a day should there be problems. "We realized how important that is, being able to get in touch with someone at any time," Lew said. 

Montefiore on occasion will pay for prescription medication for donor and recipient alike, if no other funding can be found, he said. This includes drugs that can cost hundreds of dollars a month. 

Julia Rivera, the Organ Donor Network's media spokeswoman, said the program to improve donations targets Chinese communities in Manhattan and Queens with heavy media campaigns and grass-roots contacts. 

"The study demonstrates that there is tremendous support in the Asian community for organ and tissue donations, but a lack of knowledge about how you enroll in a program and misconceptions about the process itself," she said. 

Dr. Spencer Foreman, president of Montefiore, called Stowe and Lew "extraordinary people doing extraordinary things." 

For information about Montefiore's program, call (718) 920-8492 or (718) 920-6757. 
===============================

Dear Community Members:

It's a great time to consider membership with the Asian American Arts Alliance, dedicated to strengthening Asian American arts and cultural groups in New York City through funding, visibility initiatives, and access to new resources. The Alliance is comprised of nearly 100 members who are as different from one another in the artwork that they create as they are in their ethnic, cultural, and generational backgrounds.

We continue to add new services and benefits, and are thrilled to announce a new partnership with the national arts service organization Fractured Atlas. Alliance members are now eligible for Associate Membership in Fractured Atlas at no cost; this includes eligibility for their low-cost health insurance plans.

Ongoing member benefits include the opportunity to post events in the e-Calendar (2,500 subscribers), and on our website (averaging 3,700 daily hits). Members get priority reservations at our Meet the Funder events, invitations to Artist Gatherings, advance notice on ticket discounts to arts events, and opportunities to apply for grants (depending on eligibility). Membership with the Alliance is low-cost and accessible, at $25 for arts groups and $20 for individual artists.

This year, we also introduced our first-ever grants program for individual artists as part of the Urban Artists Initiative, in consortium with the Association for Hispanic Arts, Harlem Arts Alliance, and Queens Council for the Arts, and in partnership with the Bronx Council on the Arts and the New York Foundation for the Arts.

We hope that you'll apply for membership with the Alliance; take a look at www.aaartsalliance.org to learn more about our mission and our programs. Please feel free to contact me at (212) 941-9208 with any questions, and I look forward to hearing from you soon.

Sincerely,

Kelly Kuwabara
Program Director

===========================

NIAGARA FALLS IN 1911 (a rare photo) 
 
Thought you might appreciate seeing this old photo.  I've read of this but never saw the photo before.  Makes you wonder just HOW COLD and HOW LONG it was that cold!!  brrr


*****************************************
CHINA
In 2005, China passed Great Britain to become the world's fourth largest economy. According to the World Bank, in that year China's gross domestic product, GDP, which is growing almost 10% annually, reached $2.263 trillion - $94 million more than the GDP of Britain. One year earlier, China was in sixth place. The world's three largest economies belong to the U.S., Japan, and Germany.

China, or "the Middle Kingdom" as it is sometimes known, was once one of the most isolated societies. But as it opens to the world and advances, we are learning more about it. Here are some recent reports that may have escaped your attention:  - China now has the world's tallest Ferris wheel, the "Star of Nanchang," which stands 525 feet tall. The second tallest is the "London Eye," which stands on the banks of the Thames. The Star of Nanchang cost $7.25 million and opened in May to huge crowds of eager riders.

- The Chinese government has warned its citizens who travel abroad on business or as tourists that expectoration (spitting) in public is not appreciated in most cultures. (Be prepared, anyway.)

- China used to regard beauty pageants as signs of bourgeois decadence, but now it embraces them. One popular annual event is open only to contestants who have altered their appearances 
surgically. The pageant is called "Miss Plastic Surgery."

- Like many countries in the West, China is alarmed about the growing problem of obesity. Recently, the government warned its citizens not to consume so much dim sum. And the city of 
Shanghai says that 15%, or 4,000, of its civil servants are overweight and has ordered them to start working out in gyms around the city. Bureaucrats who spend at least one hour a week 
in the gym are reimbursed for their costs.

- A poll conducted by the University of Maryland in January found that 74% of the Chinese people agree with this statement: "The free enterprise system and free market economy 
is the best system in which to base the future of the world."  The poll was conducted in 20 nations and the Chinese ranked tops out of the 20 in their appreciation of free enterprise. The 
Philippines came in second with 73% approving of free enterprise, and the U.S. was third with 71% approving. Amazing.

- China has a standing army of 2.3 million. As huge as that is, the government can afford to be picky about who enlists because the population is 1.3 billion. Thus people with tattoos larger 
than 3 centimeters and people who snore are not allowed in the army.
*****************************************

MISCELLANEOUS

Job Opening: Curator of Public Programs

Position Available: Immediately

The Museum of Chinese in the Americas (MoCA) seeks a full-time Curator of Public Programs who will:

· develop the museum's programs on Asian American /Chinese arts, culture, history and current events; 

· help develop the museum's on-site program facilities for community non-profits, Asian American arts groups, and special events;

· work in close collaboration with Exhibit, Education, and Development Staff to target the museum's wide range of stakeholders and audiences.

Qualifications:
· Public programming experience at a museum or cultural institution. 

· Knowledge of Asian/Chinese American arts, culture, and history. 

· Excellent people and verbal/written communication skills. 

· Ability to handle multiple tasks, supervise and manage the work of others, and meet deadlines. 

· Bi-lingual and/or bi-literate English and Chinese language skills a plus. 

· Background in Asian American Studies, Asian Studies, American History, Anthropology, Folklore, and/or Social History a plus.

Responsibilities include:
· Curate MoCA public programs; 

· Work collaboratively with exhibit, education and development staff to develop programmatic activities for a range of target audiences; 

· Act as liaison between MoCA and Asian American arts/ community organizations to facilitate access to the museum's on-site event spaces; 

· Work with museum PR staff to schedule, manage, and promote MoCA's calendar of events and on-site event spaces; 

· Oversee public programming budget and write grant proposals as needed;

Please send a cover letter and resume to: 

Cynthia Lee, Deputy Director of Programs

70 Mulberry Street, 2nd Floor

NY, NY 10013    or 

FAX to 212-619-4720,  or email clee@moca-nyc.org.                                                 

For inquiries please call, 212-619-4785.  For other employment opportunities at the Museum of Chinese in the Americas, please visit www.moca-nyc.org.  

===============================
Michigan State's Professor Indrek Wichman

 

Well, what do we have here. Looks like a small case of some people being able to dish it out, but not take it. 

Let's start at the top.  The story begins at Michigan State University with a mechanical engineering professor named Indrek Wichman. Wichman sent an e-mail to the Muslim Student's Association.  The e-mail was in response to the students' protest of the Danish cartoons that portrayed the Prophet Muhammad as a terrorist.  The group had complained the cartoons were "hate speech." Enter Professor Wichman. In his e-mail, he said the following:  

Dear Moslem Association: 
As a professor of Mechanical Engineering here at MSU I intend to protest your protest.  
I am offended not by cartoons, but by more mundane things like beheadings of civilians, cowardly attacks on public buildings, suicide murders, murders of Catholic priests (the latest in Turkey!), burnings of Christian churches, the continued persecution of Coptic Christians in Egypt, the imposition of Sharia law on non-Muslims, the rapes of Scandinavian girls and women (called "whores" in your culture), the murder of film directors in Holland, and the rioting and looting in Paris France. 

This is what offends me, a soft-spoken person and academic, and many, many, many of my colleagues. I counsel you dissatisfied, aggressive, brutal, and uncivilized slave-trading Moslems to be very aware of this as you proceed with your infantile "protests." 

If you do not like the values of the West -- see the 1st Amendment -- you are free to leave.  I hope for God's sake that most of you choose that option.  Please return to your ancestral homelands and build them up yourselves instead of troubling Americans. 

Cordially, 
I. S. Wichman, Professor of Mechanical Engineering" 

Well! As you can imagine, the Muslim group at the university didn't like this too well. They're demanding Wichman be reprimanded and mandatory diversity training for faculty and a seminar on hate and discrimination for freshman. How nice. But now the Michigan chapter of CAIR has jumped into the fray. CAIR, the Council on American-Islamic Relations, apparently doesn't believe that the good professor had the right to express his opinion. 

For its part, the university is standing its ground. They say the e-mail was private, and they don't intend to publicly condemn his remarks. That will probably change. Wichman says he never intended the e-mail to be made public, and wouldn't have used the same strong language if he'd known it was going to get out. 

How's the left going to handle this one? If you're in favor of the freedom of speech, as in the case of Ward Churchill, will the same protections be demanded for Indrek Wichman? I doubt it. Hey folks, send this to everybody and ask them to do the same and tell them to keep passing it around till the whole country gets it. We are in a war.
